

http://www.iisd.org

IISD Model International Agreement on Investment for Sustainable **Development**

Howard Mann Konrad von Moltke Luke Eric Peterson **Aaron Cosbey**



April 2005

© 2005 International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD)

Published by the International Institute for Sustainable Development

The International Institute for Sustainable Development contributes to sustainable development by advancing policy recommendations on international trade and investment, economic policy, climate change, measurement and assessment, and natural resources management. Through the Internet, we report on international negotiations and share knowledge gained through collaborative projects with global partners, resulting in more rigorous research, capacity building in developing countries and better dialogue between North and South.

IISD's vision is better living for all—sustainably; its mission is to champion innovation, enabling societies to live sustainably. IISD is registered as a charitable organization in Canada and has 501(c)(3) status in the United States. IISD receives core operating support from the Government of Canada, provided through the Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA), the International Development Research Centre (IDRC) and Environment Canada; and from the Province of Manitoba. The institute receives project funding from numerous governments inside and outside Canada, United Nations agencies, foundations and the private sector.

International Institute for Sustainable Development 161 Portage Avenue East, 6th Floor Winnipeg, Manitoba Canada R3B 0Y4 Tel: +1 (204) 958-7700

Fax: +1 (204) 958-7710 E-mail: info@iisd.ca

Web site: http://www.iisd.org/

Acknowledgements

The development of the International Institute for Sustainable Development's (IISD) Model International Agreement on Investment for Sustainable Development began with our initial work on the legal and policy dimensions of international investment and sustainable development in 1997 and 1998. By 2002, it became apparent that the direction of international investment negotiations, and the arbitrations that their outcomes produced, were wholly disconnected from any of the global development and sustainable development objectives that are said to underpin international economic negotiations.

In 2003, IISD launched the two intertwined projects that have led to this publication. One was the Southern Agenda on Investment (SAI), whose policy-based results form a major input into this text. The second was the model agreement initiative designed to take the debate on policy and translate it into the legal form of a model international agreement.

This effort could not have been undertaken without the initial support for IISD's investment work from the Ford Foundation and Mott Foundation, the latter of which has given us annual support. Specific funding for the Model Agreement project has come from several donors whose support we gratefully acknowledge:

- the Netherlands Ministry of Spatial Planning, Housing and the Environment;
- the Swiss Agency for Development and Cooperation (SDC); and
- the Danish International Development Agency (DANIDA).

Funding for the SAI project was indispensable for the proper undertaking of this project. We are equally grateful to:

- the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (SIDA);
- the International Development Research Centre (IDRC);
- the Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation (Norad); and
- the Heinrich Böll Foundation.

Both projects have benefitted greatly from the input of partners in different regions during the consultations on the Southern Agenda. We wish to thank the institutes and authors who helped with those consultations: Roberto Bouzas and Daniel Chudnovsky of the University of San Andrés, Argentina; Pedro da Motta Veiga of Fundação Centro de Estudos do Comércio Exterior (FUNCEX), Brazil; Deunden Nikomborirak of the Thailand Development Research Institute (TDRI); and Trudi Hartzenberg of the Trade Law Centre for Southern Africa (tralac). We also wish to thank the almost 100 participants in these regional meetings, whose contributions enriched our thinking by adding new scope and clarity on many details.

In January 2005, IISD sponsored a workshop in The Hague attended by over 30 people from around the world, and representing all points of the political and legal spectrum. The participants spent three days discussing, in fine detail, a preliminary discussion draft of the Model Agreement. The fact that we can't name them all here does not diminish our gratitude to them for the effort they made in coming to The Hague and engaging in a fascinating discussion from which we have benefitted significantly. We are sincerely grateful. We are also grateful for the numerous comments on the discussion draft we received by e-mail. All have been carefully reviewed and considered. We look forward to continuing our dialogue in this way, as well as through the dissemination efforts planned for the next year.

Finally, the authors would like to thank those within the IISD family whose support has been unwavering, and contributions immense. Mark Halle is IISD's European Representative and Director of the institute's Trade and Investment Program. The two projects were developed under his guidance, and with his magical fundraising skills to see them through. Pernille Fenger has been project manager for both projects, responsible for the innumerable details needed for four international meetings; arrangements with all of the funders and regional partners; and the continued meddling of the authors in all of it. These projects would not have come to fruition without their enormous contributions.

David Runnalls, President of IISD, has been unwavering in his support. The Board of Directors of IISD has provided timely and enthusiastic support that encouraged us greatly in our work. We wish to express our appreciation of David and the Board.

Stu Slayen has worked his own brand of magic in editing and polishing our words over the years, and turning them into publications that are readable by others. He has been supported throughout by Dennis Cunningham and Don Berg, our designer. To this extraordinary team, we extend our sincere thanks.

Finally, we must absolve all those who have contributed to this product of any responsibility for its failings. We are most grateful for their efforts, but we alone are responsible for its final content and the flaws or errors it may contain.

Howard Mann Konrad von Moltke Luke Peterson Aaron Cosbey April 2005

Introduction

International investment plays an increasingly important role in many economies. Perhaps more critically, it is an essential component of a sound global strategy for sustainable development. The International Institute for Sustainable Development (IISD) recognizes the close linkages between investment flows and sustainable development. The move from unsustainable practices in agriculture, energy, water use, resource harvesting, industry and other sectors towards more sustainable practices requires investment at national and international levels.

Because of the importance of foreign investment for sustainable development, IISD has for more than eight years been studying the nature and evolution of international investment agreements (IIAs). During that time, we have seen IIAs evolve to take on an expanded role and new meaning in international economic law, as well as in the practice of states, investors and international institutions. Indeed, the experience over the past several years has shown that IIAs are now an important part of the legal and policy mechanisms that underpin the economic processes of globalization today. Simply stated, IIAs are about governance for globalization.

Since their beginning in 1959, these agreements have provided significant rights for investors. IISD has, however, become increasingly skeptical of their broader impacts. The current model for investment agreements was developed in the political context of the 1950s and 1960s—a period characterized by fear of the spread of communism and concern for the impacts of decolonization on business interests in newly independent developing countries. Given this origin, the initial agreements were singularly focussed on just one aspect of the investment process: the protection of foreign capital and investments.

In addition, because the agreements grew on a bilateral basis between home and host states, no institutional home ever emerged, and no process for analyzing the success or failures of the agreements was developed. Assumptions that the signing of investment agreements would in itself be an act that attracted investment (a common refrain through the 1990s) have proven to be unfounded. Moreover, the arbitration process developed to address disputes under the agreements—with the primary focus on investor-state arbitrations—turned out in recent years to be rife with conflicts of interest, and has failed to meet the same basic criteria of legitimacy, transparency and accountability applied to the national dispute settlement processes it now routinely displaces.

Whatever its merits at the time, the model for IIAs developed 50 years ago no longer meets the needs of the global economy in the 21st century. Many observers, especially from civil society groups around the world, believe that the current international investment regime is so inherently flawed as to be beyond repair or reform. They argue for the complete dissolution of the regime, and for the construction of an alternative regime specifically focussed on the obligations of transnational actors. While IISD shares many of the concerns, we have taken a different tack in response to them. We believe the time is ripe to propose a new model for IIAs, a new direction that is consistent with the goals and requirements of sustainable development and the global economy of the 21st century.

Over the past 20 years, three attempts to negotiate binding multilateral rules for investment have failed—in the United Nations, in the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) and, most recently, in the World Trade Organization (WTO).

IISD believes that these failures are not cause to abandon the search for multilateral rules. Rather, it is an indication of their importance and of the fact that governments have not yet identified an appropriate negotiating agenda. IISD believes it is, therefore, time for a new approach that responds to rapid globalization and to the need to promote sustainable development.

Towards this end, IISD has undertaken several projects to analyze the basis for such a new approach to international investment negotiations. We have worked on our own and with partners to identify the shortcomings of existing agreements and to explore the interests of developing countries in these negotiations. Above all, we have begun the process of developing a positive negotiating agenda that:

- recognizes that an investment agreement is fundamentally about good governance, and applies a standard of good governance to the agreement itself;
- ensures that investor rights and public goods are protected in a manner that is legitimate, transparent and accountable;
- establishes the aspirations of developing countries and the promotion of global sustainable development as a clear purpose for the international agreement;
- contains provisions that balance investor rights with a novel mix of voluntary and binding investor responsibilities, and with both host and home state rights and obligations;
- sets out specific proposals to establish a dispute settlement process that fixes what is currently a broken investor-state arbitration process;
- develops an understanding of the need for appropriate funding; and
- sets out an institutional framework that allows the regime to evolve based on its successes and failures.

Investment, both domestic and international in varying mixes for different states, is central to any attempt to promote sustainable development, but the current models are divorced from this reality and do little to promote such investments. We believe that the new approach we are proposing will set an agenda to improve the international investment climate, to place development at the heart of the process and to advance sustainable development.

Development of the Text: Past, Present and Future

The analytical work that underpins this project is found at www.iisd.org/investment. The full process for this specific project is also described there. In brief, this project evolved with a sister project to understand a Southern Agenda on Investment. We sought to understand what issues are currently on the agenda of developing countries—or should be, in their view—and what lessons can be learned from the recent explosion in the use and interpretation of existing bilateral and regional investment agreements. This brought us into contact with many researchers, analysts and civil society, business and government representatives, and has fueled much of what is found in this document. In addition, our own analysis has suggested the need for new directions to be established, that are expressly supportive of the role investment must play in a sustainable development context. In the absence of any models that could support what we viewed as essential, we undertook the preparation of a first consultation draft of this text. That document was the basis of intensive and detailed discussion at a workshop in The Hague in January 2005. Participants included experts in international law from several different perspectives, members of the international arbitration bar, arbitrators, economists, development experts and others. We also received important feedback on the consultation draft once it was made available for comment on the Internet.

The discussions at The Hague meeting and the comments received from others have been reviewed, leading to the revised text now being published. IISD is grateful to all those who took the time to participate, who expressed their views, concerns and criticisms.

The Model Agreement set out below should be seen as a living text. It provides an agenda for future negotiations, and a comprehensive, consistent view of the linkages between investment and sustainable development. The text is intended to be adaptable to bilateral, regional and multilateral negotiations, though differences will occur between each, and between different negotiating partners.

Viewed as a multilateral approach, the Model Agreement also provides a single window approach to addressing the defects in the now over 2,000 bilateral and regional agreements, all of which more or less share the same type of model. Thus, IISD believes that a multilateral approach offers significant advantages over further proliferation of bilateral agreements and regional agreements. IISD also believes that the opportunities for a coherent developing country approach to negotiating investment agreements will generate additional significant benefits for the development of a new model IIA.

Negotiators' Version Also Available

We have also published the IISD Model International Agreement on Investment for Sustainable Development: Negotiators' Handbook, an enhanced product designed for international investment negotiators.

The negotiators' version provides both the text of the model agreement that you see here as well as a commentary on each article. The goals of the commentary are:

- to elucidate key elements of the text from a policy or legal perspective; and
- to provide a sense of the options or alternative approaches to issues raised by the text. The commentary also seeks to explain why we chose the article as presented.

It is hoped that this will be a useful tool for negotiators, especially from developing countries. But it is also intended for academic use; for non-expert observers in civil society and in elected offices or parliaments at all levels of government; those who are experts and seeking a different level of analysis and those who are otherwise involved in the debate on the future of international investment agreements.

The objective has been to make this a user-friendly publication, with space for the reader's own notes. It can be a tool in preparing for negotiations and an aid in participating in them. The negotiators' version is available for free download at http://www.iisd.org/investment/model_agreement.asp.

Table of Contents

Text of the	Model Agreement	1
Preamble		1
Part 1: Gene	eral Provisions	2
Article 1:	Objective	2
Article 2:	Definitions	2
Article 3:	Scope of coverage	3
Article 4:	Denial of benefits	4
Part 2: Stan	dards of Treatment of Foreign Investors	5
Article 5:	National treatment	5
Article 6:	Most-favoured-nation treatment	6
Article 7:	Minimum international standards	6
Article 8:	Expropriation	7
Article 9:	Senior management and boards of directors	7
Article 10:	Transfers of assets	8
Part 3: Oblig	gations and Duties of Investors and Investments	9
Article 11:	General obligations	9
Article 12:	Pre-establishment impact assessment	9
Article 13:	Anti-corruption	10
Article 14:	Post-establishment obligations	10
Article 15:	Corporate governance and practices	10
Article 16:	Corporate social responsibility	11
Article 17:	Investor liability	11
Article 18:	Relation of this Part to dispute settlement	11
Part 4: Host	State Obligations	12
Article 19:	Procedural fairness	12
Article 20:	Maintenance of environmental and other standards	12
Article 21:	Minimum standards for environmental, labour and human rights protection	12
Article 22:	Anti-corruption	13
Article 23:	Publication of information	13
Article 24:	Subsidies	13

Part 5: Host	State Rights	14
Article 25:	Inherent rights of states	14
Article 26:	Performance requirements	14
Article 27:	Investment promotion and facilitation	14
Article 28:	Access to investor information	15
Part 6: Hom	e State Rights and Obligations	16
Article 29:	Assistance and facilitation for foreign investment	16
Article 30:	Information	16
Article 31:	Investor liability in home state	16
Article 32:	Anti-corruption	16
Part 7: Relat	tion to Other Agreements	18
Article 33:	Relation to other investment agreements and obligations	18
Article 34:	Relation to other international agreements	18
Part 8: Instit	tutions	19
Article 35:	National Authority	19
Article 36:	Conference of the Parties	19
Article 37:	Technical Assistance Committee	20
Article 38:	Financial mechanism	20
Article 39:	Secretariat	20
Article 40:	Dispute Settlement Body	21
Article 41:	Legal Assistance Centre	22
Part 9: Disp	ute Prevention and Settlement	23
Article 42:	Prevention of disputes and mediation	23
Article 43:	State-state disputes	23
Article 44:	Procedure for abrogation of investor/investment rights	23
Article 45:	Investor/investment-state disputes	24
Article 46:	Transparency of proceedings	24
Article 47:	Enforceability of final awards	24
Article 48:	Governing law in disputes	25
Part 10: Ger	neral Exceptions	26
Article 49:	National security	26
Article 50:	Rules for taxation measures	26
Articla 51	General reservations and exceptions	27

Part 11: Final Provisions				
Article 52:	Regional cooperation			
Article 53:	Amendment			
Article 54:	Annexes, A	appendices and Notes	28	
Article 55:				
Article 56:	Entry into force			
Article 57:	Withdrawal			
Article 58:	Authentic texts			
Article 59:	Depositary			
Annexes			29	
Annex A:	Investor-Sta	ate Dispute Settlement	29	
	Article 1.	Consultation and negotiation	29	
	Article 2:	Submission of a claim to arbitration	29	
	Article 3:	Rules of Arbitration	30	
	Article 4:	Consent of each Party to arbitration	30	
	Article 5:	Conditions and limitations on consent of each Party	30	
	Article 6:	Selection of arbitrators	30	
	Article 7:	Conduct of the arbitration	30	
	Article 8:	Amicus curiae	31	
	Article 9:	Transparency of arbitral proceedings	31	
	Article 10:	Interpretation of Annexes	32	
	Article 11:	Expert reports	33	
	Article 12:	Consolidation	33	
	Article 13:	Awards	34	
	Article 14:	Appellate process	34	
Annex B:	List of National Authority contact points for all State Parties			
Annex C:	National lists of excluded sectors from coverage of all or part of the Agreement			
Annex D:	National list of grandfathered non-complying measures, from all or part of the Agreement			
Annex E:	National list of sectors subject to establishment rights of foreign investors under domestic law			
Annex F:	Indicative list of corporate social responsibility issues			

The electronic version of this document can be found at http://www.iisd.org/investment/model_agreement.asp. IISD welcomes your comments on this Model Agreement. Please send them to modelagreement@iisd.ca

Text of the Model Agreement

PREAMBLE

The Parties,

Seeking to promote sustainable development at the national, regional and global levels;

Understanding sustainable development as being development that meets the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs, and recognizing the contribution of the 1992 Rio Declaration on Environment and Development, the 2002 World Summit on Sustainable Development and the Millennium Development Goals to our understanding of sustainable development;

Recognizing that the promotion of sustainable investments is critical for the further development of national and global economies, as well as for the pursuit of national and global objectives for sustainable development;

Understanding further that the promotion of such investments requires cooperative efforts of investors, host governments and home governments;

Recognizing the development of protections for foreign investors in international law to date;

Affirming the progressive development of international law and policy on the relationships between multinational enterprises and host governments as seen in such international instruments as the ILO Tripartite Declaration on Multinational Enterprises and Social Policy; the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises; and the United Nations' Norms and Responsibilities of Transnational Corporations and Other Business Enterprises with Regard to Human Rights;

Seeking an overall balance of rights and obligations in international investment between investors, host countries and home countries; and

Recognizing that an international investment agreement should reflect the basic principles of transparency, accountability and legitimacy for all participants in foreign investment processes,

Have agreed as follows:

PART 1: GENERAL PROVISIONS

Article 1: Objective

The objective of this Agreement is to promote foreign investment that supports sustainable development, in particular in developing and least-developed countries.

Article 2: Definitions

- (A) "company" means any entity constituted or organized under the applicable law of the home or host state, whether or not for profit, and whether privately or governmentally owned or controlled;
- (B) "national" of a Party means a natural person who is a national of that Party under its applicable law;
- (C) "investment" means:
 - i) a company;
 - ii) shares, stock and other forms of equity participation in a company, and bonds, debentures and other forms of debt interests in a company;
 - iii) contractual rights, such as under turnkey, construction or management contracts, production or revenue-sharing contracts, concessions or other similar contracts;
 - iv) tangible property, including real property; and intangible property, including rights, such as leases, mortgages, hypothecs, liens and pledges on real property;
 - v) rights conferred pursuant to law, such as licences and permits

provided that

- a) such investments are not in the nature of portfolio investments which shall not be covered by this Agreement;
- b) that there is a significant physical presence of the investment in the host state;
- c) that the investment in the host state is made in accordance with the laws of that host state;
- d) the investment is part or all of a business or commercial operation;² and
- e) the investment is made by an investor as defined herein.

For greater certainty, an investment does not include: market share, whether or not it is based on foreignorigin trade; claims to money deriving solely from commercial contracts for the sale of goods and services to or from the territory of a Party to the territory of another country, or a loan to a Party or to a State enterprise; a bank letter of credit; or the extension of credit in connection with a commercial transaction, such as trade financing.

- (D) "investor" is a national or company of a home State Party that makes, or is making, an investment into the territory of another Party;
- (E) "international investment agreements" means any bilateral or regional Agreement in force that contains provisions for the protection of foreign investment or provisions that also set out rights and responsibilities of foreign investors, host states and/or home states relating to foreign investment; and includes parts, chapters or sections of integrated trade and investment agreements;
- (F) "ICSID Convention" means the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States, done at Washington, March 18, 1965;

A significant physical presence would not include, for example, sales offices without other operational facilities, post office box-based businesses, Internet-based business or other types of business with very limited physical presence in the host state. As an example of a contrasting situation, a turnkey operation would normally involve significant capital investment, construction equipment, real property interests and other physical presences.

² The Parties understand that not-for-profit operations, for example research institutes and non-governmental organizations, may fall within this Paragraph.

- (G) "Centre" means the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes established by the ICSID Convention;
- (H) "measures" includes any legal, administrative, legislative, judicial or policy decision that is taken by the host state, directly relating to and affecting an investment in the territory of the host state, but does not include measures in draft form;
- (I) "home state" means the state declared by the investor and accepted by the host state as such in accordance with the following rules:
 - i) A foreign investor shall promptly choose its home state based on its principal place of business or a major centre of effective and sustained links with the home state economy and from where effective control over the investment is exercised,³ and shall notify the host state of its home state.
 - ii) Where an investor changes in relation to an investment, it shall so notify the host state and identify the home state of the new investor, based on its principal place of business or a major centre of actual operations closely related to the investment.
 - iii) Subject to prior notification and consultation with the investor at the time notice is received, a Party may, within 90 days of such notice, deny the benefits of this Agreement to an investor of another Party that does not meet the requirements of Paragraphs A or B, or if investors of a non-Party own or control the enterprise and has no substantial business activities in the territory of the Party under whose law it is constituted or organized.
 - iv. For greater certainty, an investor may not declare its home state to be a Party where it is an enterprise of such Party but where it has no substantial business activities in the territory of that Party and persons of a non-Party, or of the putative host state own or control the enterprise.
 - v. Where an investor has its corporate headquarters or its principal place of business in a State Party to this Agreement, that state shall be deemed to be the home state for purposes of this Agreement where the preceding paragraphs have not led to another accepted choice.⁴

The selection of home state is for the purposes of this Agreement only.

- (I) "host state" is the state where the investment is located.
- 3 Shell corporations, off-shore tax haven registrations and incorporations, and other forms of incorporation or location shall not be determinative of the formal place of location of home state. Effective control of the investment is the central issue here, commensurate with the capacity of home state liability to be effectively pursued if appropriate, in accordance with Article 17.
- 4 Footnote 3 applies here, mutatis, mutandis.

Article 3: Scope of coverage

- (A) Subject to Paragraphs (D)–(F), this Agreement applies to all investments by an investor, whether the investment is made before or after the entry into force of this Agreement.
- (B) Subject to Paragraphs (D)–(F), this Agreement applies to any measure adopted or maintained by a Party after the entry into force of this Agreement by a governmental authority of the host state.
- (C) Subject to Paragraphs (D)–(F), this Agreement applies to measures taken by government authorities at the national, state, provincial or municipal level of government of a Party.
- (D) This Agreement does not create retroactive obligations or responsibilities for investors. Investors who are not in compliance with ongoing obligations and responsibilities shall seek to enter into compliance as soon as possible, and within 12 months of the entry into force of this Agreement.
- (E) Pre-establishment rights
 - i) Notwithstanding any other provision, nothing in this Agreement should be interpreted so as to create a right of establishment for potential investors in a potential home state.

- ii) Parties wishing to list sectors in which they have, under their domestic law, removed barriers to foreign investors, including in services sectors, may list these in Annex E to this Agreement. Any conditions or limitations on the right to establishment of foreign investors in the listed sectors shall be listed at the same time.⁵
- iii) Investors in sectors listed in Annex E, or otherwise seeking to make an investment they have a legal right to make, shall, subject to the limitations or conditions also set out in Annex E or in domestic law, then be covered by the provisions of this Agreement for acts related to the establishment or acquisition of an investment.
- iv) States may amend their lists in Annex E, including any conditions, at their discretion, subject to the preservation of rights for an investor pursuant to this Agreement who has commenced the process of establishing an investment or who has established an investment.
- (F) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, this Agreement does not apply to any investments that are made before or after the entry into force of this Agreement, or to measures adopted or maintained by a Party, as follows:
 - i) Sectors: For investments in any economic sectors in a host state listed in Annex C, including service sectors, and the Articles listed in Annex C with that list.
 - ii) Non-conforming measures: The application of any measures, or specific provisions of measures, including at a non-national level, not conforming to this Agreement that are listed in Annex D. All municipal measures in effect at the entry into force of this Agreement shall be deemed to be included in Annex D by reference to this Paragraph.
 - iii) Non-conforming measures amendments: The continuation of, or any amendments or other alterations to, measures or specific provisions of measures listed in Annex D, providing that such continuation, amendment or alteration shall not create any greater degree of non-conformity than the measure presently exhibits.

except that the vested rights of pre-existing investors and their investments pursuant to prior international investment agreements, and arising in any sector or in relation to any measure falling within this Paragraph, shall continue to apply for the duration of the extinguishment period in such agreements, ⁶ and providing that Article 8 of this Agreement shall apply to all investments.

- The Parties understand that such limitations or conditions can include quantitative restrictions on overall investment, for example in the natural resources harvesting sectors or in relation to setting of ambient or specific pollution loads. They may also include limitations on the application of specific articles of this Agreement.
- 6 International investment agreements may include a provision that extends the rights of protection of an investor for a specific period of time after the agreement is terminated. This is the "extinguishment" period referred to in this Paragraph.

Article 4: Denial of benefits

- 1. A Party may deny the benefits of this Agreement to an investor of another Party that is an enterprise of such Party and to investments of such investor if investors of a non-Party own or control the enterprise and the denying Party:
 - A) does not maintain diplomatic relations with the non-Party; or
 - B) adopts or maintains measures with respect to the non-Party that prohibit transactions with the enterprise or that would be violated or circumvented if the benefits of this Agreement were accorded to the enterprise or to its investments.
- 2. A Party may deny the benefits of this Agreement to an investor of another Party that is an enterprise of such other Party and to investments of that investor if the enterprise has no substantial business activities in the territory of the other Party and persons of a non-Party, or of the denying Party, own or control the enterprise.

PART 2: STANDARDS OF TREATMENT OF FOREIGN INVESTORS

Part 2 begins the articulation of the six categories of rights and obligations set out in this text: investor rights and obligations; host state rights and obligations; and home state rights and obligations. The investor rights are a refinement of the ongoing development of international law in this field. Host state obligations are, similarly, a refinement of ongoing developments. Host state rights, investor obligations, and home state rights and obligations have rarely seen any articulation in existing investment agreements, but some precedent is drawn on from broader economic cooperation agreements. Part 2 addresses investor rights, Parts 3–6 cover the remaining sets of complementary rights and obligations. They are NOT hierarchical in nature, however, all Parts having to be read in a manner that creates consistency among them as opposed to a hierarchy.

It can be argued that an actual treaty might not be drafted in such a structured format, which does necessitate some duplication. However, IISD believes it is better left this way for present purposes so that the issues and approaches can be fully understood.

Article 5: National treatment

- (A) Each Party shall accord to investors of another Party treatment no less favourable than that it accords, in like circumstances, to its own investors with respect to the management, conduct, operation, expansion and sale or other disposition of investments. Where a foreign investor may, under domestic law, establish an investment, this Article shall apply to the extent it is not inconsistent with such domestic law relating to the establishment or acquisition of investments.
- (B) Each Party shall accord to investments of investors of another Party treatment no less favourable than that it accords, in like circumstances, to investments of its own investors with respect to the, management, conduct, operation, expansion and sale or other disposition of investments.
- (C) Measures taken in accordance with government procurement policies specifically for the purchase of goods or services by any level of government shall not be considered a breach of this Article.
- (D) The treatment accorded by a Party under Paragraphs (A) and (B) means, with respect to a non-national level of government, treatment no less favourable than that government accords, in like circumstances, to investors and to investments within the jurisdiction of the government in question.
- (E) For greater certainty, the concept of "in like circumstances" requires an overall examination, on a caseby-case basis, of all the circumstances of an investment, including, *inter alia*:
 - a) its effects on third persons and the local community;
 - b) its effects upon the local, regional or national environment, or the global commons;⁷
 - c) the sector the investor is in;
 - d) the aim of a measure of concern;
 - e) the regulatory process generally applied in relation to a measure of concern; and
 - f) other factors directly relating to the investment or investor in relation to the measure of concern.

The examination shall not be limited to or biased toward any one factor.

⁷ The Parties understand that such considerations can include the cumulative impacts of all investments within a jurisdiction, for example in the natural resources harvesting sectors or in relation to setting of ambient or specific pollution loads. Many jurisdictions do not allow new investments that will cause applicable environmental or human health tolerances to be exceeded.

Part 2: Standards of Treatment of Foreign Investors

Article 6: Most-favoured-nation treatment

- (A) This Article applies to:
 - a) all measures of a Party covered by the Agreement, and
 - a) to the substantive provisions⁸ of other international agreements relating to investment that enter into force after this Agreement has entered into force.
- (B) Each Party shall accord to investors of another Party treatment no less favourable than that it accords, in like circumstances, to investors of any other Party or of a non-Party with respect to the management, conduct, operation, expansion, sale or other disposition of investments. Where a foreign investor of a Party or non-Party may, under domestic law, establish an investment, this provision shall apply to the extent it is not inconsistent with such domestic law relating to the establishment or acquisition of investments.
- (C) Each Party shall accord to investments of investors of another Party treatment no less favourable than that it accords, in like circumstances, to investments of investors of any other Party or of a non-Party with respect to the management, conduct, operation, expansion, sale or other disposition of investments.
- (D) Each Party shall accord to investors of another Party, and to investments of investors of another Party, the better of the treatment required by this Article and the national treatment obligation.
- (E) Paragraphs (B)–(D) do not oblige one Party to extend to the investors of another Party the benefit of any treatment, preference or privilege contained in
 - i) any existing or future customs union, free trade area, common market, any international environmental agreement to which the investor's home state is not a Party, or
 - ii) any international agreement or arrangement relating wholly or mainly to taxation or any domestic legislation relating wholly or mainly to taxation.
- (F) Paragraphs (C)–(E) of Article 5 apply, mutatis mutandis, to the present Article.
- 8 This Article does not apply to procedural, institutional or dispute settlement provisions of other international agreements relating to investment that enter into force after this Agreement.

Article 7: Minimum international standards

- (A) Each Party shall accord to investors or their investments treatment in accordance with customary international law, including fair and equitable treatment and full protection and security. This obligation shall be understood to be consistent with the obligation of host states, in particular under Article 19 of this Agreement.
- (B) Paragraph (A) prescribes the customary international law minimum standard of treatment of aliens as the minimum standard of treatment to be afforded to investments. The concepts of "fair and equitable treatment" and "full protection and security" are included within this standard, and do not create additional substantive rights.
- (C) Each Party shall accord to investors and investments non-discriminatory treatment with respect to measures it adopts or maintains relating to losses suffered by investments in its territory owing to armed conflict or civil strife.
- (D) Notwithstanding Paragraph (C), if an investor of a Party, in the situations referred to in that Paragraph, suffers a loss in the territory of the other Party resulting from:
 - i) requisitioning of its investment or part thereof by the latter's forces or authorities; or
 - ii) destruction of its investment or part thereof by the latter's forces or authorities,

which was not required by the necessity of the situation, the latter Party shall provide the investor restitution or compensation, which in either case shall be prompt, adequate and effective, and, with respect to compensation, shall be in readily convertible form.

Part 2: Standards of Treatment of Foreign Investors

Article 8: Expropriation

- (A) No Party may directly or indirectly nationalize or expropriate an investment in its territory ("expropriation"), except:
 - i) for a public purpose;
 - ii) on a nondiscriminatory basis;
 - iii) in accordance with due process of law; and
 - iv) on payment of compensation in accordance with Paragraphs (B)–(F).
- (B) Appropriate compensation shall normally be equivalent to the fair market value of the expropriated investment immediately before the expropriation took place ("date of expropriation"), and shall not reflect any change in value occurring because the intended expropriation had become known earlier. Valuation criteria shall include going concern value, asset value including declared tax value of tangible property, and other criteria, as appropriate, to determine fair market value. Compensation may be adjusted to reflect aggravating conduct by an investor or conduct that does not seek to mitigate damages.
- (C) Compensation shall be paid without delay and be fully realizable.
- (D) If payment is made in a G7 currency, compensation shall include interest at a commercially reasonable rate for that currency from the date of expropriation until the date of actual payment.
- (E) If a Party elects to pay in a currency other than a G7 currency, the amount paid on the date of payment, if converted into a G7 currency at the market rate of exchange prevailing on that date, shall be no less than if the amount of compensation owed on the date of expropriation had been converted into that G7 currency at the market rate of exchange prevailing on that date, and interest had accrued at a commercially reasonable rate for that G7 currency from the date of expropriation until the date of payment.
- (F) On payment, compensation shall be freely transferable. Awards that are significantly burdensome on a host state may be paid yearly over a period of three years or such other period as agreed by the Parties, subject to interest at the rate established by agreement of the disputants or by a tribunal.
- (G) This Article does not apply to the issuance of compulsory licences granted in relation to intellectual property rights, or to the revocation, limitation or creation of intellectual property rights, to the extent that such issuance, revocation, limitation or creation is consistent with applicable international agreements on intellectual property.
- (H) A non-discriminatory measure of general application shall not be considered an expropriation of a debt security or loan covered by this Agreement solely on the ground that the measure imposes costs on the debtor that cause it to default on the debt.
- (I) Consistent with the right of states to regulate and the customary international law principles on police powers, bona fide, non-discriminatory regulatory measures taken by a Party that are designed and applied to protect or enhance legitimate public welfare objectives, such as public health, safety and the environment, do not constitute an indirect expropriation under this Article.⁹
- 9 By contrast, a measure in the form of legislation or a regulation that takes title to property would not fall under the indirect expropriation formulation.

Article 9: Senior management and boards of directors

- (A) No Party may require that an investment appoint to senior management positions individuals of any particular nationality.
- (B) A Party may require that a majority of the board of directors, or any committee thereof, of an investment, be of a particular nationality, or resident in the territory of the Party, provided that the requirement does not materially impair the ability of the investor to exercise control over its investment.
- C) Subject to generally applicable rules of entry, no Party may unduly restrict or prevent the cross-border movement of senior management and members of the boards of directors of an investment.

Part 2: Standards of Treatment of Foreign Investors

Article 10: Transfers of assets

- (A) Each Party shall permit all transfers relating to an investment to be made freely and without delay. Such transfers include:
 - i) profits, dividends, interest, capital gains, royalty payments, management fees, technical assistance and other fees, returns in kind, physical assets and other amounts derived from the investment;
 - ii) proceeds from the sale of all or any part of the investment or from the partial or complete liquidation of the investment;
 - iii) payments made under a contract entered into by the investor, or its investment, including payments made pursuant to a loan agreement;
 - iv) payments made pursuant to Article 8; and
 - v) payments arising under any dispute settlement process.
- (B) Each Party shall permit transfers to be made in a freely usable currency at the market rate of exchange prevailing on the date of transfer with respect to spot transactions in the currency to be transferred.
- (C) Notwithstanding Paragraphs (A) and (B), a Party may prevent a transfer through the equitable, non-discriminatory and good faith application of its laws relating to:
 - i) bankruptcy, insolvency or the protection of the rights of creditors;
 - ii) issuing, trading or dealing in securities;
 - iii) criminal or penal offenses;
 - iv) reports of transfers of currency or other monetary instruments; or
 - v) ensuring the satisfaction of judgments in adjudicatory proceedings.
- (D) Notwithstanding Paragraph (B), a Party may restrict transfers or returns in kind in circumstances where it could otherwise restrict such transfers under this Agreement.

Part 3: Obligations and Duties of Investors and Investments

PART 3: OBLIGATIONS AND DUTIES OF INVESTORS AND INVESTMENTS

Article 11: General obligations

- (A) Investments are subject to the laws and regulations of the host state.
- (B) Investors and investments must comply with the host state measures prescribing the formalities of establishing an investment, and accept host state jurisdiction with respect to the investment.
- (C) Investors and investments shall strive, through their management policies and practices, to contribute to the development objectives of the host states and the local levels of government where the investment is located.
- (D) An investor shall provide such information to a potential host State Party as that Party may require concerning the investment in question for purposes of decision-making in relation to that investment or solely for statistical purposes. The Party shall protect any confidential business information from any disclosure that would prejudice the competitive position of the investor or the investment. Nothing in this Paragraph shall be construed to prevent a Party from otherwise obtaining or disclosing information in connection with the equitable and good faith application of its domestic law.

Article 12: Pre-establishment impact assessment

- A) Investors or the investment shall comply with environmental assessment screening criteria¹⁰ and assessment processes applicable to their proposed investments prior to their establishment, as required by the laws of the host state for such an investment or the laws of the home state for such an investment, whichever is more rigorous in relation to the investment in question. On all occasions, the investor or investment shall comply with the minimum standards on environmental impact assessment and screening that the Parties shall adopt at the first meeting of the Parties, to the extent these are applicable to the investment in question.
- (B) Investors or the investment shall conduct a social impact assessment of the potential investment. The Parties shall adopt standards for this purpose at the first meeting of the Conference of the Parties.
- (C) Investors or the investment shall make the environmental and social impact assessments public and accessible in the local community and to affected interests in the host state where the investment is intended to be made prior to the completion of the host state measures prescribing the formalities for establishing an investment.
- (D) Investors, their investment and host state authorities shall apply the precautionary principle to their environmental impact assessment and to decisions taken in relation to a proposed investment, including any necessary mitigating or alternative approaches to the investment, or precluding the investment if necessary. The application of the precautionary principle by investors and investments shall be described in the environmental impact assessment they undertake.
- 10 Screening criteria include issues related to the size of an enterprise, its inputs and its outputs, each of which impact the scope of an assessment that may be required. These will normally exempt small enterprises and many service-related enterprises from the application of any assessment process. By contrast, resource-related projects will rarely be exempted.
- 11 The precautionary principle is defined in Article 15 of the Rio Declaration on Environment and Development as follows: "In order to protect the environment, the precautionary approach shall be widely applied by States according to their capabilities. Where there are threats of serious or irreversible damage, lack of full scientific certainty shall not be used as a reason for postponing cost-effective measures to prevent environmental degradation."

Part 3: Obligations and Duties of Investors and Investments

Article 13: Anti-corruption

- (A) Investors and their investments shall not, prior to the establishment of an investment or afterwards, offer, promise or give any undue pecuniary or other advantage, whether directly or through intermediaries, to a public official of the host state, for that official or for a third party, in order that the official or third party act or refrain from acting in relation to the performance of official duties, in order to achieve any favour in relation to a proposed investment or any licences, permits, contracts or other rights in relation to an investment.
- (B) Investors and their investments shall not be complicit in any act described in Paragraph (A), including incitement, aiding and abetting, and conspiracy to commit or authorization of such acts.

Article 14: Post-establishment obligations

- (A) Investments shall, in keeping with good practice requirements relating to the size and nature of the investment, maintain an environmental management system. Companies with over [250][500] employees, or in areas of resource exploitation or high-risk industrial enterprises shall maintain a current certification to ISO 14001 or an equivalent environmental management standard. Emergency response and decommissioning plans shall be included in the environmental management system process.¹²
- (B) Investors and investments should uphold human rights in the workplace and in the state and community in which they are located. Investors shall not undertake or cause to be undertaken, acts that breach such human rights. Investors and investments shall not by complicit with, or assist in, the violation of the human rights by others in the host state, including public authorities or during civil strife. The Parties shall, at their first meeting, adopt a list of international human rights and human rights instruments to assist investors in complying with this Provision.
- (C) Investors and investments shall act in accordance with core labour standards as required by the ILO Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights of Work, 1998.¹³
- (D) Investors and investments shall not manage or operate the investments in a manner that circumvents international environmental, ¹⁴ labour and human rights obligations to which the host state and/or home state are Parties.
- 12 The ability to maintain a current certification may be hampered by lack of qualified certification bodies in some regions. This may be seen as a temporary problem when alternatives are being pursued in good faith by an investment.
- 13 These core labour standards are further elaborated, in accordance with the Declaration, in ILO Conventions concerning freedom of association, the elimination of forced labour, the abolition of child labour and the elimination of discrimination in the work place.
- 14 Several international environmental agreements have differentiated obligations. Circumvention of an agreement does not occur when the differentiated obligations of the host state under an agreement are not breached.

Article 15: Corporate governance and practices

In accordance with the size and nature of an investment,

- (A) Investments shall meet or exceed national and internationally accepted standards of corporate governance for the sector involved, in particular for transparency and accounting practices.
- (B) Investors and investments shall make available to the public any investment contract or agreement with the host state government(s) involved in the investment authorization process, subject to the redaction of confidential business information. Investors or investments shall publish all information relating to payments made to host state public authorities, including taxes, royalties, surcharges, fees and all other payments.
- (C) Investments shall establish and maintain, where appropriate, local community liaison processes, in accordance with internationally accepted standards when available.
- (D) Where relevant internationally accepted standards of the type described in this Article are not available or have been developed without the participation of developing countries, the Conference of the Parties may establish such standards.

Part 3: Obligations and Duties of Investors and Investments

Article 16: Corporate social responsibility

- (A) In addition to the obligation to comply with all applicable laws and regulations of the host state and the obligations in this Agreement, and in accordance with the size, capacities and nature of an investment, and taking into account the development plans and priorities of the host state, the Millennium Development Goals and the indicative list of key responsibilities provided in Annex F, investors and their investments should strive to make the maximum feasible contributions to the sustainable development of the host state and local community through high levels of socially responsible practices.
- (B) Investors should apply the ILO Tripartite Declaration on Multinational Enterprises and Social Policy and the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises, as well as specific or sectoral standards of responsible practice where these exist.
- (C) Where standards of corporate social responsibility increase, investors should strive to apply and achieve the higher level standards.

Article 17: Investor liability

Investors shall be subject to civil actions for liability in the judicial process of their home state for the acts or decisions made in relation to the investment where such acts or decisions lead to significant damage, personal injuries or loss of life in the host state.

Article 18: Relation of this Part to dispute settlement

- (A) Where an investor or its investment has breached Article 13 of this Agreement, neither the investor not investment shall be entitled to initiate any dispute settlement process established under this Agreement. A host or home state may raise this as an objection to jurisdiction in any dispute under this Agreement, or in the procedure set out in Part 9 of this Agreement.
- (B) Where an investor or its investment is alleged by a host state or an intervener in a dispute settlement proceeding under this Agreement to have failed to comply with its obligation relating to pre-establishment impact assessment, the tribunal hearing such a dispute shall consider whether this breach, if proven, is materially relevant to the issues before it, and if so, what mitigating or off-setting effects this may have on the merits of a claim or on any damages awarded in the event of such award.
- (C) Where a host state or home state believes that an investor or its investment has breached Article 13 or has persistently failed to comply with its obligations under Articles 14 or 15, and such investor or investment has been notified by the host state or home state, as appropriate, either the host state or the home state may initiate proceedings before a tribunal under Part 9 of this Agreement to have the rights of the investor or investment, as the case may be, abrogated.
- (D) Where a persistent failure to comply with Articles 14 or 15 is raised by a host state defendant or an intervener in a dispute settlement proceeding under this Agreement, the tribunal hearing such a dispute shall consider whether this breach, if proven, is materially relevant to the issues before it, and if so, what mitigating or off-setting effects this may have on the merits of a claim or on any damages award in the event of such award.
- (E) A host state may initiate a counterclaim before any tribunal established pursuant to this Agreement for damages resulting from an alleged breach of the Agreement.
- (F) In accordance with the applicable domestic law, a host state or private person or organization, may initiate actions for damages under the domestic law of the host state, or the domestic law of the home state where such an action relates to the specific conduct of the investor, for damages arising from an alleged breach of the obligations set out in this Part.

PART 4: HOST STATE OBLIGATIONS

Article 19: Procedural fairness

In accordance with the requirements of Article 7:

- (A) Host states shall ensure that their administrative, legislative and judicial processes do not operate in a manner that is arbitrary or that denies administrative and procedural fairness to investors and investments. Investors or investments shall be notified in a timely fashion of administrative or judicial proceedings directly relating to them, unless such notice is contrary to domestic law on an exceptional basis.¹⁴
- (B) Hosts states shall act in a manner that does not create a denial of justice in judicial and administrative proceedings. 15
- (C) Administrative decision-making processes shall include the right of administrative appeal of decisions, commensurate with the level of development of the host state. Judicial review of administrative decisions should also be available through domestic judicial review processes.
- (D) For greater certainty, the Parties understand that different Parties have different forms of administrative, legislative and judicial systems, and that states at different levels of development may not achieve the same standards or qualities for their administrative and judicial processes. Paragraphs (A)–(C) of this Article do not establish a single international standard in this context.
- (E) Host states should strive to improve the transparency, efficiency, independence and accountability of their legislative, regulatory, administrative and judicial processes, and shall provide review or appeal procedures to ensure that they operate in accordance with applicable domestic laws and regulations.
- (F) Judicial and administrative review processes shall be open to the public and documents shall be accessible by the public unless prohibited in accordance with domestic law. Decisions of such bodies shall be made available to the public.
- 14 For example, criminal investigations may require that no notice be given to anyone.
- 15 The fact that an investor or investment does not achieve a desired result does not constitute a denial of justice.

Article 20: Maintenance of environmental and other standards

The Parties recognize that it is inappropriate to encourage investment by relaxing domestic labour, public health, safety or environmental measures and thus shall not waive or otherwise derogate from, or offer to waive or otherwise derogate from, such measures as an encouragement for the establishment, acquisition, expansion or retention in their territories, of an investment.

Article 21: Minimum standards for environmental, labour and human rights protection

- (A) Recognizing the right of each Party to establish its own level of domestic environmental protection and its own sustainable development policies and priorities, and to adopt or modify its environmental laws and regulations, each Party shall ensure that its laws and regulations provide for high levels of environmental protection and shall strive to continue to improve those laws and regulations.
- (B) Each Party shall ensure that its laws and regulations provide for high levels of labour and human rights protection appropriate to its economic and social situation, and shall strive to continue to improve these laws and regulations.
- (C) All Parties shall have, as a soon as practicable, a domestic environmental impact assessment law and social impact assessment law that meets the minimum standards adopted by the Conference of the Parties on these matters.
- (D) All Parties shall ensure that their domestic law and policies are consistent with the core labor requirements of the ILO Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights of Work, 1998.

(E) All parties shall ensure that their laws, policies and actions are consistent with the international human rights agreements to which they are a Party and, at a minimum, as soon as practicable with the list of human rights obligations and agreements to be adopted by the first meeting of the Parties.

Article 22: Anti-corruption

All host states shall ensure that

- (A) the offering, solicitation or acceptance of an offer, promise or gift of any pecuniary or other nature, whether directly or through intermediaries, to any public official of the host state, for that official or for a third party, in order that the official or third party act or refrain from acting in relation to the performance of official duties to achieve any favour in relation to a proposed investment or any licences, permits, contracts or other rights in relation to an investment; and
- (B) any acts complicit in any act described in Paragraph (A), including incitement, aiding and abetting, conspiracy to commit or authorization of such acts;

shall be made criminal offences in the host state and subject to appropriate criminal enforcement and sanctions. Host states shall make every effort to prosecute such activities in accordance with domestic law.

Article 23: Publication of information

Host states shall make available to the public any investment contracts or agreements with an investor or investment involved in the investment authorization process, subject to the redaction of confidential business information. Host states shall make available to the public all information relating to payments made to host state public authorities, including taxes, royalties, surcharges, fees and all other payments by investments.

Article 24: Subsidies

Potential host states should not compete for the achievement of foreign investment or investments through subsidies or other means, including tax relief, that distort international competition for investments. The Parties shall initiate negotiations on a Protocol to establish legally binding obligations in this issue, having due regard for the need for special and differential treatment of developing countries, particularly least-developed countries, in such obligations.

PART 5: HOST STATE RIGHTS

Article 25: Inherent rights of states

- (A) Host states have, in accordance with the general principles of international law, the right to pursue their own development objectives and priorities.
- (B) In accordance with customary international law and other general principles of international law, host states have the right to take regulatory or other measures to ensure that development in their territory is consistent with the goals and principles of sustainable development, and with other social and economic policy objectives.
- (C) Except where the rights of a host state are expressly stated as an exception to the obligations of this Agreement, the pursuit of these rights shall be understood as embodied within a balance of the rights and obligations of investors and investments and host states, as set out in this agreement, and consistent with other norms of customary international law.
- (D) Bona fide, non-discriminatory, measures taken by a Party to comply with its international obligations under other treaties shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement.
- (E) Host states may, through their applicable constitutional processes, fully incorporate this Agreement into their own domestic law so as to make the provisions herein enforceable before domestic courts or other appropriate processes.

Article 26: Performance requirements

- (A) The Parties recognize their obligations regarding trade-related investment measures established in other international agreements to which they are a Party.
- (B) Subject to Paragraph (A), host states may impose performance requirements to promote domestic development benefits from investments. Measures adopted prior to the completion of the host state measures prescribing the formalities for establishing an investment shall be deemed to be in compliance with this Agreement. If such measures are taken after the completion of the host state measures prescribing the formalities for establishing an investment, they shall be subject to the provisions of this Agreement.
- (C) Measures covered by this Article include requirements:
 - i) to export a given level or percentage of goods or services;
 - ii) to achieve a given level or percentage of domestic content;
 - iii) to purchase, use or accord a preference to goods produced or services provided in its territory;
 - iv) to purchase goods or services from persons in its territory;
 - v) to relate the volume or value of imports to the volume or value of exports or to the amount of foreign exchange flows associated with such investment;
 - vi) to restrict sales of goods or services in its territory that such investment produces by relating such sales to the volume or value of its exports or foreign exchange earnings; and
 - vii) similar measures intended to promote domestic development.

Article 27: Investment promotion and facilitation

Host states may maintain and develop investment promotion and facilitation agencies and services.

Article 28: Access to investor information

- (A) Host states have the right to seek information from a potential investor or its home state about its corporate governance history and its practices as an investor, including in its home state.
- (B) Host states shall protect confidential business information they receive in this regard.
- (C) Host states may make the information provided available to the public in the community where the investment may be located, subject to the protection of confidential business information and to other applicable domestic laws.

PART 6: HOME STATE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS

Article 29: Assistance and facilitation for foreign investment

- (A) Home states with the capacity to do so should assist developing and least-developed states in the promotion and facilitation of foreign investment into such states, in particular by their own investors. Such assistance shall be consistent with the development goals and priorities of the countries in question. Such assistance may include, *inter alia*:
 - i) capacity building with respect to host state agencies and programs on investment promotion and facilitation;
 - ii) insurance programs based on commercial principles;
 - iii) direct financial assistance in support of the investment or of feasibility studies prior to the investment being established;
 - iv) technical or financial support for environmental and social impact assessments of a potential investment;
 - v) technology transfer; and
 - vi) periodic trade missions, support for joint business councils and other cooperative efforts to promote sustainable investments.
- (B) Home states shall inform host states of the form and extent of available assistance as appropriate for the type and size of different investments.

Article 30: Information

- (A) Home states shall, on request, and in a timely manner, provide to a potential host state such information as is requested and available for the purposes of the host state to meet its obligations and perform its duties in relation to an investor or investment under this Agreement and the host state's domestic law. Home states shall protect confidential business information in this regard.
- (B) Home states shall, on request, and in a timely manner, provide information relevant to the home state standards that might apply under like circumstances to the investment proposed by its investor, including but not limited to the home state environmental impact assessment process.

Article 31: Investor liability in home state

Home states shall ensure that their legal systems and rules allow for, or do not prevent or unduly restrict, the bringing of court actions on their merits before domestic courts relating to the civil liability of investors for damages resulting from alleged acts or decisions made by investors in relation to their investments in the territory of other Parties. ¹⁶ The host state laws on liability shall apply to such proceedings.

Article 32: Anti-corruption

- (A) All home states shall ensure that:
 - i) the offer, promise or giving of any money or gift of any other nature, whether directly or through intermediaries, to any public official of the host state, for that official or for a third party, in order that the official or third party act or refrain from acting in relation to the performance of official duties to achieve any favour in relation to a proposed investment or any licences, permits, contracts or other rights in relation to an investment; and
 - ii) any acts complicit in any act described in Paragraph (i), including incitement, aiding and abetting, conspiracy to commit or authorization of such acts;

¹⁶ This Article requires home states to end such procedural or jurisdictional constraints as seen in the *forum non conveniens* rule, or similar rules, that impede hearings on the merits of cases relating to investor acts or decisions.

- shall be made criminal offences in the home state and subject to appropriate criminal enforcement and sanctions. Home states shall make every effort to prosecute such activities in accordance with domestic law.
- (B) All home states shall ensure that any money or other forms of benefits encompassed in Paragraph (A) shall not be recoverable or deductible in any fiscal or tax laws or policies.
- (C) Home states shall, when possible, provide all available information that might assist a dispute settlement tribunal under this Agreement in determining whether a breach off an anti-corruption obligation has occurred.

PART 7: RELATION TO OTHER AGREEMENTS

Article 33: Relation to other investment agreements and obligations

- (A) Upon the home and host states becoming Parties to this Agreement, all pre-existing international investment agreements to which they are a Party shall, as between such states, be deemed to be terminated by mutual consent and all the rights and obligations due shall be pursuant to this Agreement. Except as specified in Article 3(F), such termination shall be immediate notwithstanding any expiration period for the rights of investors or investments under such pre-existing agreements.
- (B) Where states Party to this agreement have an international investment agreement with a non-Party, they shall strive to renegotiate those agreements to make them consistent with the present Agreement or to ensure that all Parties to the other Agreement become a Party to this Agreement.
- (C) States Party to this agreement shall ensure that all future investment agreements to which they may become Party are fully consistent with the present Agreement, particularly with the balance of rights and obligations it establishes, and the principal features of the dispute settlement system. The Conference of the Parties may be called upon to assess compliance with this obligation on the request of a Party.
- (D) Notwithstanding any of the above, any disputes that have been formally initiated under prior international investment agreements shall be decided in accordance with the rights and obligations of that agreement.

Article 34: Relation to other international agreements

- (A) The Parties agree that the provisions of other international trade agreements to which they are a Party are consistent with the provisions of this Agreement. The Parties shall seek to interpret such agreements in a mutually supportive manner.
- (B) In the event of any dispute arising on this issue, the Parties shall seek to resolve such dispute within the mechanisms of this agreement as a first step.
- (C) The Parties hereby re-affirm their obligations under international environmental and human rights agreements to which they are a Party.

PART 8: INSTITUTIONS

Article 35: National Authority

- (A) Each Party shall establish a National Authority as a contact point for purposes related to the Agreement. The functions of the National Authority shall include:
 - i) requesting or transmitting information from or to another Party;
 - ii) providing a contact for assistance in investment promotion and facilitation;
 - iii) maintaining statistics about inward and outward investment of the Party;
 - iv) handling enquiries in relation to the conduct of investments or investors of the Party;
 - v) investigating and seeking to resolve concerns or conflicts raised by individuals or civil society groups in relation to the conduct of investors or investments concerning their obligations under this Agreement or the additional responsibilities set out in the Agreement;
 - vi) reporting on any matters dealt with under Paragraph v; and
 - vii) any other functions the Party incorporates into its work.
- (B) The National Authority shall operate in a visible, accessible, transparent and accountable manner. It shall receive and consider information, statements of concern or other information from government officials, non-governmental groups or individuals from the State Party in which it is established, or from the host state of an investor for which it is the home state.

Article 36: Conference of the Parties

- (A) The Conference of the Parties will be the governing body of the Agreement. It shall meet within one year of the Agreement coming into force, and once every year after that.
- (B) The Conference of the Parties shall adopt at its first meeting rules of procedure and financial rules for itself and any subsidiary bodies, as well as financial provisions governing the functioning of the Conference of the Parties and the Secretariat.
- (C) All Parties shall have an equal voice on the Conference of the Parties. Decisions shall be taken by consensus. Where, after all efforts are exhausted, no consensus is deemed possible by the chair of a meeting, a decision may be taken by three-quarters of the Parties present and voting.
- (D) The Conference of the Parties shall perform the tasks assigned by the Agreement and such additional tasks as it deems appropriate for the fulfillment of the purposes of the Agreement. These tasks shall include, *inter alia*:
 - i) appoint the Executive Director of the Secretariat, and instruct the Secretariat on its functions;
 - ii) adopt Protocols and Annexes to this Agreement;
 - iii) adopt the instruments or lists required of it in other Articles of this Agreement;
 - iv) promote the development of qualitative standards for sustainable investments;
 - v) establish qualitative criteria for measuring the effective contribution of investments to host state development;
 - vi) monitor the effectiveness of this Agreement, including undertaking of a three-year review of the operation and effectiveness of this Agreement and subsequent reviews every three years;
 - vii) establish a procedure for Parties to report on the implementation and effectiveness of the Agreement at the state level;
 - viii) appoint such sub-organs or committees as it determines necessary for the proper functioning of this Agreement, including an Executive Committee of regionally balanced representation to oversee the management and operation of this Agreement between meetings of the Conference of the Parties, and a review and monitoring body to assist in the monitoring of this Agreement; and

- ix) adopt interpretative statements concerning the interpretation of this Agreement.
- (E) The United Nations and its specialized agencies, the World Trade Organization, the World Bank and its component agencies, any other inter-governmental organization whose work is impacted by this Agreement, as well as any state not Party to this Convention, may be represented at meetings of the Conference of the Parties as observers. Any body or agency, whether national or international, governmental or non-governmental, qualified in matters covered by the Convention, and which has informed the Secretariat of its wish to be represented at a meeting of the Conference of the Parties as an observer, may be admitted unless at least two-thirds of the Parties present object. The admission and participation of observers shall be subject to the rules of procedure adopted by the Conference of the Parties.

Article 37: Technical Assistance Committee

A Technical Assistance Committee of the Conference of the Parties is hereby established as a Committee of the whole. This Committee shall:

- i) have special expertise in the promotion of development and sustainable investments;
- ii) organize the provision of technical assistance to the Parties relating to the implementation of this Agreement, upon their request, including in the area of development planning and investment linkages;
- iii) establish and manage a special fund for the provisions of technical assistance;
- iv) promote the transfer of technology through appropriate investments; and
- v) such other matters as the members of the Committee or the Conference of the Parties may determine.

The rules of procedure and participation applicable to the Conference of the Parties shall apply, *mutatis mutandis*, to this Committee.

Article 38: Financial mechanism

The Parties shall establish a financial mechanism with the objective of supporting institutional development and capacity building in host state developing countries and, in particular, least-developed countries. Support from this mechanism may be directed at support for the Technical Assistance Committee, investment promotion and facilitation projects, at the monitoring of the effectiveness of this agreement, and for the establishment and operation of the Legal Assistance Centre.

Article 39: Secretariat

- (A) A Secretariat to the Agreement is hereby established. The Secretariat shall be headed by an Executive Director appointed by the Conference of the Parties.
- (B) The Executive Director shall be responsible for appointing and managing an international staff capable of providing the necessary range of support for the Conference of the Parties and to meet its responsibilities.
- (C) The Secretariat shall be an independent body and undertake such tasks as may be directed by the Conference of the Parties. Such tasks may include:
 - i) making arrangements for meetings of the Conference of the Parties and its subsidiary bodies and to provide them with services as required;
 - ii) facilitating assistance to the Parties, particularly developing Parties and Parties with economies in transition, on request, in the implementation of this Agreement;
 - iii) ensuring the necessary coordination with the Secretariats of other relevant international bodies;
 - iv) entering, under the overall guidance of the Conference of the Parties, into such administrative and contractual arrangements as may be required for the effective discharge of its functions;

- v) collecting and disseminating information on the functioning of this Agreement, including the implementation of its provisions and the rates of foreign direct investment under the Agreement;
- vi) establishing a list of qualified mediators to assist Parties, investors and investments in resolving potential disputes;
- vii) performing the other Secretariat functions specified in this Convention and such other functions as may be determined by the Conference of the Parties; and
- viii) performing the tasks necessary to assist in preparing for the first meeting of the Conference of the Parties.

Article 40: Dispute Settlement Body

- (A) A Dispute Settlement Body (DSB) is hereby established to manage the dispute settlement processes under this Agreement.
- (B) The Dispute Settlement Body shall be composed of a Council of the Parties open to all Parties, a panel division and an appellate division.
- (C) The Council of the Parties shall establish a Secretariat to assist the Dispute Settlement Body in its operation and the panel and appellate divisions in the management of their cases. The Secretariat shall be headed by a Director.¹⁷ This dispute settlement Secretariat shall be independent of any other body established by this Agreement.
- (D) The Council shall oversee the operation of the Dispute Settlement Body. It shall be responsible for ensuring the smooth operation of the dispute settlement processes as a whole. The Council may not interfere in any individual disputes between Parties or between an investor or investment and a Party.
- (E) There shall be a standing body of 35 panelists from which all panel members shall be drawn. The Director of the Council shall appoint all panelists on disputes on a lottery basis, and subject to:
 - i) no panelist being called to serve more than twice before all other panelists have served at least once: and
 - ii) no panelist being from a state of a disputing Party.
- (F) The panelists shall be chosen by the Council at its first meeting, with one-third then chosen at each subsequent meeting. No panelist can serve more than three terms, subject to completing any ongoing dispute settlement processes in which the panelist is engaged.
- (G) Any panelist in a position of real or apparent conflict of interest shall recuse himself or herself from the panel in question.
- (H) The appellate division shall be composed of nine individuals with recognized expertise in the matters covered by this Agreement. Appellate body members shall be appointed on a full-time basis and be free of any real or apparent conflict of interest in any case on which they sit.
- (I) Appellate division members shall be chosen by the Council for a term of seven years. The Council shall choose a replacement for any member who is incapable of continuing to fulfill their duties for the remainder of their term. Members may be re-elected one time. For the first period, the Council shall select new members or re-select existing members, after four years.
- (J) Members of the panel and appellate divisions shall be individuals of high repute with expertise in the matters covered by this Agreement. Each shall comply with a Code of Ethics that will establish the highest standards of conduct and ensure the absence of a real or apparent conflict of interest in all cases. ¹⁸ No panel or appellate body member may be an advocate in any arbitration cases at the same time as being a member of either division, or affiliated with other advocates in a similar situation.
- 17 The Council of the Parties may designate, subject to appropriate arrangements being agreed, the Centre to act as the Secretariat for the Dispute Settlement Body if it becomes an independent body responsible only to the Council of the Parties.
- 18 A minimum standard to be included in the Code of Ethics shall require that no panel division member may be an advocate in any investment arbitration cases at the same time as being a member of either division, or directly affiliated with other advocates in a similar situation. (Appellate division appointments are full time and in a personal capacity, and hence encompass this rule by definition.)

Article 41: Legal Assistance Centre

- (A) A Legal Assistance Centre to assist developing country Parties, and especially least-developed states, in responding to claims by an investor or in initiating procedures permitted under this Agreement against investors, shall be established.
- (B) This Centre shall be independent of the Secretariat and function as a self-directed body. Its legal advice shall be confidential and subject to the same standards of lawyer-client protection and service as a private law firm.
- (C) The Centre may also assist in capacity building on legal issues raised in this Agreement in developing countries, or for the implementation of the Agreement under domestic law and policy.
- (D) The Legal Assistance Centre shall report to the Conference of the Parties on a yearly basis concerning its financing and a summary of its activities.
- (E) The Legal Assistance Centre shall disclose all sources of funds. It may receive funds from states Party, other States, international organizations and non-governmental organizations as long as the receipt of such funds is public and does not compromise the integrity of the Centre.

Part 9: Dispute Prevention and Settlement

PART 9: DISPUTE PREVENTION AND SETTLEMENT

Article 42: Prevention of disputes and mediation

- (A) In the event a dispute arises between the Parties, between a State Party and an investment or investor, or between an investment or investor and a host state, the Party wishing to raise the dispute shall issue a notice of intention to initiate an arbitration under this Agreement to the other potential disputing Party or Parties.
- (B) For the purposes of this Agreement, there shall be a minimum six-month cooling-off period between the date of a notice of intention to initiate a dispute settlement process under this Agreement, and the date a Party, investment or investor, as the case may be, may formally initiate a dispute.
- (C) The Parties shall seek to resolve potential disputes through amicable means, both prior to and during the cooling-off period. Investors and investments shall similarly seek to resolve potential disputes with host states, and host states with their investors and investments, in an amicable manner, prior to and during the cooling-off period. The use of good offices, conciliation, mediation or any other agreed dispute resolution process may be applied.
- (D) Where no alternative means of dispute settlement are agreed upon, Parties, investors or investments, as the case requires, shall seek the assistance of a mediator to resolve disputes during the cooling-off period required under this Agreement between notification of a potential dispute and the initiation of dispute settlement proceedings. The potential disputants shall use a mediator from the list established by the Secretariat for this purpose, or another one of their joint choosing. Recourse to mediation does alter the minimum cooling-off period.
- (E) If no mediator is chosen by the disputing parties prior to three months before the expiration of the cooling-off period, the Director of the Council shall appoint a mediator from the Secretariat list who is not a national of a State Party or the investor. The appointment shall be binding on the disputing parties.
- (F) The Parties may also establish regionally-based mediation centres to facilitate the resolution of disputes between Parties and investors or investments, taking into account regional customs and traditions. Mediators officially appointed to such centres shall be incorporated into the Secretariat list.

Article 43: State-state disputes

- (A) In the event of a dispute between two or more Parties as to the application or interpretation of this Agreement, and such dispute has not been resolved pursuant to good faith efforts in accordance with Article 42, a Party may initiate an arbitration in accordance with the rules in this Agreement, including Annex A of this Agreement, applying them *mutatis mutandis* to the context of a state-state dispute.
- (B) Such a dispute shall, unless otherwise resolved, proceed to a panel, and may, at the discretion of a disputing Party, subsequently be taken to the appellate division.

Article 44: Procedure for abrogation of investor/investment rights

- (A) In the event of a dispute between a Party and an investor or investment relating to the abrogation of said investor's or investment's rights under Article 18 of this Agreement, and such dispute has not been resolved pursuant to good faith efforts in accordance with Article 42, a Party may initiate an arbitration in accordance with the rules in this Agreement, including Annex A of this Agreement, applying them *mutatis mutandis* to the context of a state-investor/investment dispute.
- (B) A special expedited process shall be established by the Council to ensure that a panel decision shall be rendered within six months of an arbitration being initiated. The appellate division shall decide any appeal on this issue within 90 days of its submission to them.¹⁹

¹⁹ Panels and the appellate division shall establish their own *ad hoc* procedure, in keeping with good international practice, in the event of an action under this Article prior to the Council adopting a procedure.

Part 9: Dispute Prevention and Settlement

- (C) The panel or appellate division may, if requested, issue an interim order suspending the rights of the investor(s) or investment for the duration of the process, so long as any period of limitations that may impact the ability of the investor or investment to initiate a dispute is subsequently extended by the length of any such suspension if necessary.
- (D) A dispute under this Article may, at the discretion of a disputing party, be appealed to the appellate division.
- (E) The decision of the panel or appellate division on the abrogation of rights may be permanent or for any period over a minimum of three years it determines is appropriate, or may provide a minimum period after which the investment or investor(s) may apply for reinstatement of its rights.

Article 45: Investor/investment-state disputes

- (A) In the event of a dispute between an investor or investment and a host State Party as to the application or interpretation of this Agreement, and such dispute has not been resolved pursuant to good faith efforts in accordance with Article 42, the investment or investor may initiate an arbitration in accordance with the rules in this Agreement, including in Annex A, applying them *mutatis mutandis* to the context of an investor/investment-state dispute.
- (B) A dispute between an investor or investment and a host state may not be commenced until domestic remedies are exhausted in relation to the underlying issues pleaded in relation to a breach of the Agreement.
- (C) Where such remedies are unavailable due to the subject of the dispute or a demonstrable lack of independence or timeliness of the judicial or administrative processes²⁰ implicated in the matter in the host state, an investor may plead this in an application before a panel as a preliminary matter. The decision of a panel on this issue shall be final. This panel shall be chosen in accordance with Article 40. The Council shall establish procedures for such a pleading at its first meeting.²¹
- (D) Where a dispute under this Article proceeds to a panel, the decision may, at the discretion of a disputing Party, subsequently be taken to the appellate division.
- (E) Use of the investor-state process by an investor is subject to Article 18.
- 20 The Parties recognize that different processes do take different amounts of time. Thus, the key determinant should be that the procedures are moving forward in a time that is consistent with good practice and the normally anticipated timeframe for that type of procedure in the host state, and that no undue burdens or impediments are being placed on the proceedings.
- 21 Panels shall establish their own *ad hoc* procedure, in keeping with good international practice, in the event of an action under this Paragraph prior to the Council adopting a procedure.

Article 46: Transparency of proceedings

- (A) All documents relating to a notice of intention to arbitrate, the settlement of any dispute pursuant to Article 42, the initiation of a panel or appeal, or the pleadings, evidence and decisions in them, shall be available to the public through an Internet site.
- (B) Procedural and substantive oral hearings shall be open to the public.
- (C) A panel or appellate tribunal may take such steps as are necessary, by exception, to protect confidential business information in written form or at oral hearings.
- (D) A panel or appellate tribunal shall be open to the receipt of *amicus curiae* submissions in accordance with the process set out in Annex A.

Article 47: Enforceability of final awards

Parties shall adopt such domestic rules as are required to make final awards enforceable in domestic legal proceedings in their states.

Part 9: Dispute Prevention and Settlement

Article 48: Governing law in disputes

- (A) When a claim is submitted to a panel or an appeal tribunal, it shall be decided in accordance with this Agreement, national law of the host state, and the general principles of international law.
- (B) The Interpretive Notes of the Parties attached to this Agreement shall be binding upon any tribunal established under this Agreement, and any award must be consistent with such Notes.
- (C) An Interpretive Statement adopted by the Conference of the Parties declaring its interpretation of a provision of this Agreement shall be binding upon any tribunal established under this Agreement, and any award must be consistent with such a Statement.
- (D) A decision by the appellate division on an interpretation of this Agreement shall be binding on subsequent panels and appellate tribunals, unless it is made inapplicable by virtue of an Interpretive Statement relating to the Agreement adopted by the Conference of the Parties, or an amendment to the Agreement.

PART 10: GENERAL EXCEPTIONS

Article 49: National security

Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed:

- i) to require a Party to furnish or allow access to any information the disclosure of which it determines to be contrary to its essential security interests; or
- ii) to preclude a Party from applying measures that it considers necessary for the fulfillment of its obligations under the United Nations Charter with respect to the maintenance or restoration of international peace or security, or the protection of its own essential security interests.

Article 50: Rules for taxation measures

- (A) Except as set out in this Article, nothing in this Agreement shall apply to taxation measures.
- (B) Nothing in this Agreement shall affect the rights and obligations of either Party under any tax convention. In the event of any inconsistency between this Agreement and any such convention, that convention shall prevail to the extent of the inconsistency. In the case of a tax convention between the Parties, the competent authorities under that convention shall have sole responsibility for determining whether any inconsistency exists between this Agreement and that convention.
- (C) National treatment and most-favoured-nation treatment shall apply to all taxation measures, other than those on income, capital gains or on the taxable capital of corporations, taxes on estates, inheritances, gifts, and generation-skipping transfers, except that nothing in those Articles shall apply:
 - i) in the case of a most-favoured-nation obligation, with respect to an advantage accorded by a Party pursuant to a tax convention;
 - ii) to a non-conforming provision of any existing taxation measure;
 - iii) to the continuation or prompt renewal of a non-conforming provision of any existing taxation measure;
 - iv) to an amendment to a non-conforming provision of any existing taxation measure to the extent that the amendment does not decrease its conformity, at the time of the amendment, with any of those Articles;
 - v) to the adoption or enforcement of any taxation measure aimed at ensuring the equitable or effective imposition or collection of taxes (as permitted by Article XIV(d) of GATS); or
 - vi) to a provision that conditions the receipt, or continued receipt, of an advantage relating to the contributions to, or income of, pension trusts or pension plans on a requirement that the Party maintain continuous jurisdiction over the pension trust or pension plan.
- (D) Article 8 shall apply to a taxation measure alleged to be an expropriation. However, no investor may invoke Article 8 as the basis of a claim where it has been determined pursuant to this Paragraph that the measure is not an expropriation. An investor that seeks to invoke Article 8 with respect to a taxation measure must refer to the Executive Director of the Secretariat at the time that it gives its notice of intention to arbitrate under Article 42 the issue of whether that taxation measure involves an expropriation. The Executive Director shall ask the competent authorities of the host state and home state whether they do not agree to consider the issue or, having agreed to consider it, fail to agree that the measure is not an expropriation within a period of six months of such referral, in which case the investor may submit its claim to arbitration, if the other conditions of Article 45 have been fulfilled as well.

Article 51: General reservations and exceptions

- (A) The provisions of this Agreement, except Article 8, do not apply to any law or other measure of a host state the purpose of which is to promote the achievement of equality in its territory, or designed to protect or advance persons, or categories of persons, disadvantaged by long-term historic discrimination in its territory, provided that such law or other measure is compatible with the requirements of Article 19.
- (B) State Parties may take such measures as are necessary to avoid or abate a balance of payments emergency. Such measures shall be kept in force for as short as possible to address the emergency situation. Such measures shall not be subject to this Agreement.

PART 11: FINAL PROVISIONS

Article 52: Regional cooperation

Where appropriate, the Parties shall cooperate in the negotiation of regional cooperation agreements on matters covered by this agreement, and the development of regional capacity in this field.

Article 53: Amendment

- (A) The Parties may agree on any modification of, or addition to, this Agreement, through the Conference of the Parties.
- (B) When so agreed, and approved in accordance with the applicable legal procedures of each Party, and the provisions on entry into force with the amendment, a modification or addition shall constitute an integral part of this Agreement for those Parties that become Party to the amendment.

Article 54: Annexes, Appendices and Notes

- (A) The Annexes and footnotes to this Agreement constitute an integral part of this Agreement.
- (B) The national lists in Annex E may be amended by each Party at their discretion.

Article 55: Protocols

The Parties may, at a Conference of the Parties, adopt a Protocol to this Agreement.

Article 56: Entry into force

This Agreement shall enter into force 90 days after the receipt by the depository of the 40th instrument of ratification or accession to this Agreement.

Article 57: Withdrawal

- (A) Any Party may withdraw from this Agreement by written notification to the other Parties. This Agreement shall expire for that Party 180 days after the date of such notification.
- (B) Notwithstanding Paragraph (A), the rights and obligations of investors and investments and host and home states in relation to that investment or investor, where an investment is substantially in progress of being established or has been established shall survive for a period of five years from such a withdrawal. The five-year period shall be extended to the full period of any investment contract, agreement or authorization if one is in existence at the time of the withdrawal.

Article 58: Authentic texts

The English language text of this Agreement shall be its authentic language.

Article 59: Depositary

The Depositary of this Agreement shall be the Secretary-General of the United Nations.

ANNEX A: INVESTOR-STATE DISPUTE SETTLEMENT

Article 1: Consultation and negotiation

In the event of a dispute under this Agreement, the claimant (investor/investment/State Party) and the respondent (investor/investment/State Party) shall seek to resolve the dispute in accordance with Article 42. The claimant and respondent constitute the disputing parties.

Article 2: Submission of a claim to arbitration

- (1) In the event that a disputing party considers that a dispute cannot be settled by alternative means, and all other pre-conditions for such a dispute as required by the Agreement have been fulfilled:
 - a) the investment, on its own behalf, may submit to arbitration under this Agreement a claim that the respondent host State has breached an obligation under this Agreement and that the investment has incurred loss or damage by reason of, or arising out of, that breach;
 - b) the investor, on its own or on behalf of the investment if it is the controlling investor, may submit to arbitration under this Agreement a claim that the respondent has breached an obligation under this Agreement, and that the claimant has incurred loss or damage by reason of, or arising out of, that breach;
 - a State Party may submit a claim to arbitration under this Agreement as claimant against another State party; and
 - d) a State Party may submit a claim to arbitration as claimant against an investor or investment.
- (2) For greater certainty, an investor or investment claimant may submit to arbitration a claim referred to in Paragraph (1) that the respondent has breached an obligation through the actions of a designated monopoly or a state enterprise exercising delegated government authority.
- (3) At least 180 days before submitting any claim to arbitration, a potential claimant shall deliver to the potential respondent a written notice of its intention to submit the claim to arbitration ("notice of intention"). The notice shall specify:
 - a) the name and address of the claimant and its legal representative and, where a claim is submitted on behalf of an investment, the name, address and place of incorporation of the investment;
 - b) for each claim, the provision(s) of this Agreement alleged to have been breached and any other relevant provisions;
 - c) the legal and factual basis for each claim; and
 - d) the relief sought and, where appropriate, the approximate amount of damages claimed.

The Council may establish a specific form for this purpose and make it available through the Internet and other means, and through the National Authorities.

- (4) Provided that at least six months have elapsed since the events giving rise to the claim, and all other pre-conditions for such a dispute as required by the Agreement have been fulfilled, a claimant may formally submit a Notice of Arbitration to the Dispute Settlement Body, panel division, established by this Agreement.
- (5) A claim shall be deemed submitted to arbitration when the claimant's Notice of Arbitration is submitted to the Secretariat of the Dispute Settlement Body and to the respondent at its designated place of business or to its National Authority. The Council may establish a specific form for this purpose and make it available through the internet and other means, and through the National Authorities. The Notice of Arbitration shall include, at a minimum, the information required in Paragraph (3).

Article 3: Rules of Arbitration

The Council of the Dispute Settlement Body shall establish Rules of Arbitration consistent with the provisions of this Agreement. Until the adoption of such Rules, the Rules of Arbitration of the Centre in effect on the date the claim or claims were submitted to arbitration under this Agreement, shall govern the arbitration except to the extent modified by this Agreement, irrespective of whether the host and home states are parties to the ICSID Convention.

Article 4: Consent of each Party to arbitration

Each State Party consents to the submission of a claim to arbitration under this Agreement in accordance with its provisions. Each investor and investment, by virtue of establishing or continuing to operate or own an investment subject to this Agreement, consents to the submission of a claim to arbitration under this Agreement.

Article 5: Conditions and limitations on consent of each Party

- (1) No claim may be submitted to arbitration if more than three years have elapsed from the date on which the claimant first acquired, or should have first acquired, knowledge of the breach alleged in the Notice of Arbitration. This Article does not apply in the case of Article 13 of this Agreement.
- (2) No claim may be submitted to arbitration by an investor or investment unless the claimant has demonstrated that the requirement for the exhaustion of local remedies has been complied with or the claimant has been granted a request to a panel for a finding that it is not in a viable position to exhaust local remedies. In the event of the latter case, the Notice of Arbitration shall be accompanied by an express written waiver of any such rights conditional on the initiation of an arbitration.

Article 6: Selection of arbitrators

- (1) The Director shall, within 30 days of the filing of a notice of arbitration, appoint the panel members from the standing roster of panelists. No panel member shall be from the host or home state.
- (2) A panel shall be composed of three members, with one designated as President of the panel.
- (3) A disputing party may contest the nomination of an arbitrator for good cause, including real or apparent conflict of interest. Any challenges shall be decided by the remaining two designated arbitrators. Such a challenge must be brought as soon as practicable after information leading to the challenge is made known to the challenging party.

Article 7: Conduct of the arbitration

- (1) Unless otherwise agreed, the place of arbitration shall be at the Secretariat to the Dispute Settlement Body or a regional affiliate in the region of the disputing party. The disputing parties may agree on another place of arbitration within 30 days of the notice of arbitration being filed.
- (2) Any non-disputing party may make oral and written submissions to the tribunal regarding the interpretation of this Agreement.
- (3) Without prejudice to a tribunal's authority to address other objections as a preliminary question, such as an objection that a dispute is not within a tribunal's competence, a tribunal shall address and decide as a preliminary question any objection by the respondent that, as a matter of law, a claim submitted is not a claim for which an award in favor of the claimant may be made. This includes an objection pursuant to Article 18(1) of the Agreement.
 - Such objection shall be submitted to the tribunal as soon as possible after the tribunal is constituted, and in no event later than the date the tribunal fixes for the respondent to submit its first countermemorial.
 - o) On receipt of an objection under this Paragraph, the tribunal shall suspend any proceedings on the merits, establish a schedule for considering the objection consistent with any schedule it has estab-

- lished for considering any other preliminary question, and issue a decision or award on the objection, stating the grounds therefore.
- c) In deciding an objection under this Paragraph, the tribunal shall assume to be true claimant's factual allegations in support of any claim in the notice of arbitration, except in so far as it may relate to a breach of Article 13 issue. The tribunal may also consider any relevant facts not in dispute.
- d) The respondent does not waive any objection as to competence or any argument on the merits merely because the respondent did or did not raise an objection under this Paragraph or make use of the expedited procedure set out in the following Paragraph.
- (4) In the event that the respondent so requests within 45 days after the tribunal is constituted, the tribunal shall decide on an expedited basis an objection under Paragraph (3) or any objection that the dispute is not within the tribunal's competence. The tribunal shall suspend any proceedings on the merits and issue a decision or award on the objection(s), stating the grounds therefore, no later than 150 days after the date of the request. However, if a disputing party requests a hearing, the tribunal may take an additional 30 days to issue the decision or award. Regardless of whether a hearing is requested, a tribunal may, on a showing of extraordinary cause, delay issuing its decision or award by an additional brief period of time, which may not exceed 30 days.
- (5) A claim to loss of jurisdiction due to a breach of Article 13 shall be decided by the tribunal on the basis of a balance of probabilities on the facts adduced in evidence before it. A tribunal does not have to wait for a determination by a domestic court in the host or home state.
- (6) When it decides a respondent's objection under Paragraph (3) or (4), the tribunal may, if warranted, award to the prevailing disputing party reasonable costs and attorneys' fees incurred in submitting or opposing the objection. In determining whether such an award is warranted, the tribunal shall consider inter alia whether either the claimant's claim or the respondent's objection was frivolous, and shall provide the disputing parties a reasonable opportunity to comment.
- (7) A respondent may not assert as a defense, counterclaim, right of set-off, or for any other reason that the claimant has received or will receive indemnification or other compensation for all or part of the alleged damages pursuant to an insurance or guarantee contract.
- (8) A tribunal may order an interim measure of protection to preserve the rights of a disputing party, or to ensure that the tribunal's jurisdiction is made fully effective, including an order to preserve evidence in the possession or control of a disputing party or to protect the tribunal's jurisdiction. A tribunal may not order attachment or enjoin the application of a measure alleged to constitute a breach of the relevant parts of this Agreement. The protection of the public welfare and public interests shall be considered when any interim measures are requested.

Article 8: Amicus curiae

- (1) The tribunal shall have the authority to accept and consider *amicus curiae* submissions from a person or entity that is not a disputing party (the "submitter").
- (2) The submissions shall be provided in English or in the principal language of the host state, and shall identify the submitter and any Party, other government, person, or organization, other than the submitter, that has provided, or will provide, any financial or other assistance in preparing the submission.
- (3) The Council may establish and make available to the public a standard form for applying for status as *amicus curiae*. This may include specific criteria which will help guide a tribunal in determining whether to accept a submission in any given instance.
- (4) Amicus curiae submissions may relate to any matter covered by this Agreement.

Article 9: Transparency of arbitral proceedings

- (1) Subject to Paragraphs (2) and (4), the claimant and respondent shall, after sending the following documents to the other disputing party, promptly transmit them to the Secretariat of the Dispute Settlement Body which shall make them available to the public, including by Internet:
 - a) the notice of intention;

- b) any settlement agreement resulting from alternative dispute resolution processes;
- c) the notice of arbitration;
- d) pleadings, memorials and briefs submitted to the tribunal by a disputing party and any written submissions submitted pursuant to this Annex or the Rules of Arbitration;
- e) minutes or transcripts of hearings of the tribunal, where available; and
- f) all orders, awards, and decisions of the tribunal.
- (2) The tribunal shall conduct all hearings open to the public and shall determine, in consultation with the disputing parties and the dispute settlement Secretariat the appropriate logistical arrangements. However, any disputing party that intends to use information designated as confidential business information or information that is privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure under a party's law in a hearing shall so advise the tribunal. The tribunal shall make appropriate arrangements to protect the information from disclosure.
- (3) Nothing in this section requires a respondent to disclose confidential business information or information that is privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure under a Party's law or to furnish or allow access to information that it may withhold in accordance with this Agreement.
- (4) Confidential business information or information that is privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure under a Party's law shall, if such information is submitted to the tribunal, be protected from disclosure in accordance with the following procedures:
 - a) subject to Sub-paragraph (d), neither the disputing parties nor the tribunal shall disclose to the non-disputing party or to the public any confidential business information or information that is privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure under a Party's law where the disputing party that provided the information clearly designates it in accordance with Sub-paragraph (b);
 - b) any disputing party claiming that certain information constitutes confidential business information or information that is privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure under a Party's law shall clearly designate the information at the time it is submitted to the tribunal;
 - c) a disputing party shall, at the same time that it submits a document containing information claimed to be confidential business information or information that is privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure under a Party's law, submit a redacted version of the document that does not contain the information. Only the redacted version shall be provided to the non-disputing party and made public in accordance with Paragraph (1); and
 - d) the tribunal shall decide any objection regarding the designation of information claimed to be confidential business information or information that is privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure under a Party's law. If the tribunal determines that such information was not properly designated, the disputing party that submitted the information may:
 - i) withdraw all or part of its submission containing such information; or
 - ii) agree to resubmit complete and redacted documents with corrected designations in accordance with the tribunal's determination and Sub-paragraph (c).

In either case, the other disputing party shall, whenever necessary, resubmit complete and redacted documents which either remove the information withdrawn under Sub-paragraph (d)(i) by the disputing party that first submitted the information or redesignate the information consistent with the designation under Sub-paragraph (d)(ii) of the disputing party that first submitted the information.

(5) Nothing in this Agreement authorizes a respondent to withhold from the public information required to be disclosed by its laws.

Article 10: Interpretation of Annexes

(1) Where a respondent asserts as a defense that the measure alleged to be a breach is within the scope of an excluded sector in Annex C or is a non-conforming measure set out in Annex D, the tribunal shall, on request of a State Party that is a disputing party request the interpretation of the home and host

- state on the issue. The home and host state shall submit in writing any decision declaring its interpretation under this Article the tribunal within 60 days of delivery of the request.
- (2) A decision issued under Paragraph (A) shall be binding on the tribunal, and any award must be consistent with that decision. If the home and host state fails to issue such a decision within 60 days, the tribunal shall decide the issue.

Article 11: Expert reports

A tribunal, at the request of a disputing party or on its own initiative, may appoint one or more experts to report to it in writing on any factual issue concerning environmental, health, safety or other matters raised in a proceeding. The tribunal shall consider any terms or conditions relating to such appointments that the disputing parties may suggest.

Article 12: Consolidation

- (1) Where two or more claims have been submitted separately to arbitration under this Agreement and the claims have a question of law or fact in common and arise out of the same events or circumstances, any disputing party may seek a consolidation order.
- (2) A disputing party that seeks a consolidation order under this Article shall deliver, in writing, a request to the Director and to all the disputing parties sought to be covered by the order and shall specify in the request:
 - a) the names and addresses of all the disputing parties sought to be covered by the order;
 - b) the nature of the order sought; and
 - c) the grounds on which the order is sought.
- (3) Unless the Director finds within 30 days after receiving a request under Paragraph (2) that the request is manifestly unfounded, a separate tribunal shall be established under this Article by the Director solely to consider the issue of consolidation.
- (4) Where a tribunal established under this Article is satisfied that two or more claims that have been submitted to arbitration have a question of law or fact in common, and arise out of the same events or circumstances, the tribunal may, in the interest of fair and efficient resolution of the claims, and after hearing the disputing parties, by order:
 - a) assume jurisdiction over, and hear and determine together, all or part of the claims;
 - b) assume jurisdiction over, and hear and determine one or more of the claims, the determination of which it believes would assist in the resolution of the others; or
 - c) instruct a tribunal previously established to assume jurisdiction over, and hear and determine together, all or part of the claims, provided that tribunal shall decide whether any prior hearing shall be repeated.
- (5) Where a tribunal has been established under this Article, a claimant that has submitted a claim to arbitration and that has not been named in a request made under Paragraph (2) may make a written request to the tribunal that it be included in any order made under Paragraph (4), and shall specify in the request:
 - a) the name and address of the claimant;
 - b) the nature of the order sought; and
 - c) the grounds on which the order is sought.
- (6) On application of a disputing party, a tribunal established under this Article, pending its decision under Paragraph (4), may order that the proceedings of another tribunal be stayed, unless the latter tribunal has already adjourned its proceedings.

Article 13: Awards

- (1) Where a tribunal makes a final award against a respondent, the tribunal may award, separately or in combination, only:
 - a) the specific remedies allowed for in Articles 18 and 44 of this Agreement in relation to an investor or investment;
 - b) monetary damages and any applicable interest against a State Party; and
 - c) restitution of property from a State Party, in which case the award shall provide that the respondent may pay monetary damages and any applicable interest in lieu of restitution.

A tribunal may also award costs and attorneys' fees in accordance with the applicable arbitration rules.

- (2) Subject to Paragraph (1), where a claim is submitted to arbitration on behalf of an investment:
 - a) an award of restitution of property shall provide that restitution be made to the investment; and
 - b) an award of monetary damages and any applicable interest shall provide that the sum be paid to the investment.
- (3) A tribunal may not award punitive damages.
- (4) An award made by a panel tribunal shall have no binding force except between the disputing parties and in respect of the particular case.
- (5) Subject to Paragraph (6) and the applicable appeal procedure, a disputing party shall abide by and comply with an award without delay.
- (6) A disputing party may not seek enforcement of a final award until:
 - a) 90 days have elapsed from the date the award was rendered and no disputing party has commenced a proceeding to appeal the award; or
 - b) the appellate division has rejected an appeal.
- (7) Each Party shall provide for the enforcement of an award in its territory and make the appropriate legal proceedings available for this purpose.

Article 14: Appellate process

- (1) A disputing investor/investment or party may appeal, within 60 days, a panel decision on the basis of an error of law or a material and manifest error of fact. Such appeals shall proceed in accordance with Annex A. No other appeal or arbitration review process shall be applicable to arbitrations under this Agreement.
- (2) The appellate process shall apply, *mutatis mutandis*, the rules of procedure for the panel division, subject to such mediations as required by this Agreement.
- (3) The appeal must be filed within 60 days of the decision being appealed.
- (4) The Council of the Dispute Settlement Body shall establish, at it first meeting, the timelines for the appellate process.
- (5) The decision on appeal shall be final and binding and not subject to further appeal or judicial review. A panel decision not taken to appeal shall have the same final and binding status.

ANNEX B: List of National Authority contact points for all State Parties

This list of National Authority contact points for all State Parties would be relevant for dispute settlement purposes, exchange of information and all other matters necessary for the operation of the Agreement.

The list is to be developed by submission from each Party, to the Secretariat.

ANNEX C: National lists of excluded sectors from coverage of all or part of the Agreement

This list would be part of the end result of a negotiation.

ANNEX D: National list of grandfathered non-complying measures, from all or part of the Agreement

This list would be part of the end result of a negotiation.

ANNEX E: National list of sectors subject to establishment rights of foreign investors under domestic law

This list would initially be developed during the negotiations, but is subject to unilateral changes by each State Party.

ANNEX F: Indicative list of corporate social responsibility issues

This indicative list of issues of concern should be understood, for present purposes, as a very preliminary list for further development.

Trade Practices:

- Fair trading practices
- Ethical advertising
- Avoidance of abuse of market dominant positions and use of anti-competitive practices
- Other?

Corporate Governance:

- Regulatory compliance systems
- Board of directors integrity and independence
- Transparent reporting and accounting
- Risk management strategies
- Protection and respect of intellectual property
- Protection of whistle-blowers
- Other?

Employment and Industrial Relations:

- Equal opportunity
- Fair wages and conditions
- Reasonable disciplinary practices
- Reasonable working hours and conditions
- Protection of individual privacy
- Fair, non-discriminatory dispute and issue resolution mechanisms
- Other?

Production and Product-related Issues:

- Product stewardship
- Design for recycling/re-use
- Energy efficiency
- Non-hazardous materials and manufacturing processes
- Minimization of environmental impacts
- Product recycling
- Product disposal/waste management
- Safe working practices
- Safe working environment
- Occupational hygiene
- Control of hazardous substances and dangerous goods

- Emergency preparedness
- Fair workers' compensation, rehabilitation and return-to-work programs
- Other?

Business Relationships:

- Ethical purchasing
- Non-collusive tendering
- Avoidance of price fixing
- Other?

Environment Protection/Sustainability:

- Sustainable production
- Energy reduction
- Waste and discharge management
- Protection of flora, fauna and cultural heritage
- Protection of traditional knowledge
- Stakeholder consultation/communication
- Other?

Good Corporate Citizenship:

- Philanthropy
- Organizational accountability
- SR reporting
- Other?